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The Royal Navy has formally retired its last Trafalgar-class nuclear-
powered attack submarine, HMS Triumph, bringing to a close a
distinguished chapter in Britain’s undersea warfare capability and
marking the full transition to the newer Astute-class fleet.

UK Decommissions Final Trafalgar-Class
Submarine as Era Concludes

—



HMS Triumph sailed into Plymouth in December 2024, escorted by naval
vessels and flying her decommissioning pennant as she arrived at
Devonport Naval Base for the final time. Commissioned in 1991 and laid
down in 1987, she was the last of seven Trafalgar-class boats to serve.
Her decommissioning ends a service history spanning nearly 34 years
and encompassing missions across Australia, Afghanistan, and Libya.

Notably, HMS Triumph completed a 41,000-mile solo submerged
deployment to Australia in 1993, then the longest patrol by a British
nuclear submarine. She later took part in operations in Afghanistan in
2001 and Libya in 2011, launching Tomahawk cruise missiles and
returning to port flying the traditional Jolly Roger to mark successful
combat missions.

Senior naval personnel paid tribute to her service. Commander Aaron
Williams praised her legacy of “commitment, courage, and camaraderie,”
acknowledging the contributions of both crew and families. Rear Admiral
Andy Perks, Director-Submarine, noted the closure of the Trafalgar era
while expressing confidence in the capabilities of the Astute-class fleet.

With the withdrawal of HMS Triumph, all Trafalgar-class submarines are
now out of service. The Royal Navy’s attack submarine capability is now
solely reliant on the Astute class, with five currently in service, HMS
Astute, Ambush, Artful, Audacious, and Anson, and two more under
construction at BAE Systems in Barrow-in-Furness.

However, concerns remain over maintenance and infrastructure. The
Astute fleet has faced challenges with availability due to delays in
dockyard refits and limited drydock capacity, resulting in extended
periods where multiple vessels are non-operational. Such bottlenecks



have led to questions over the Royal Navy’s readiness amid rising global
maritime tensions.

From a centre-right standpoint, the decommissioning of HMS Triumph
symbolises both progress and warning. While the shift to Astute-class
boats brings greater capability and technological edge, sustaining
operational readiness is essential. Investments in naval infrastructure,
workforce, and maintenance are now critical to uphold the UK’s strategic
deterrent and ensure continued global reach.

In summary, the retirement of the final Trafalgar-class submarine is a
historic moment, but one that places renewed responsibility on defence
planners to keep Britain’s submarine fleet fit for purpose in an
increasingly contested maritime environment.


